
Solid Waste Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes
July 9, 2020 from 1:30-3 p.m.
Department of Environmental Quality, Metcalf Building, ZOOM Meeting
Committee members attending:

Jim Simon – Compost Public/Private

Mark Nelson – Transfer stations / Recycling

Barb Butler – Major Public Class II Landfills 
Rick Thompson - DEQ Solid Waste Program

Mike Jungers – Private Intermediate Class II Landfills
John Collins – Major Private Class II Landfills
Committee areas without representation:


Public Intermediate Class II Landfills

Small Eastern Class II Landfills
Small Western Class II Landfills
Other attendees:

Glen Rafish– Butte-Silver Bow landfill

Gerald Wagner- Blackfoot Tribal Waste Management 

David Seeberger – Republic Services


John Benoit – DEQ Asbestos Control Program


Lucas Russet – HDR Inc.

Matt Elsasser – 406 Recycling


Andrea Staley - DEQ Solid Waste Section

Andy Ulven – DEQ Solid Waste Section


Dianna Robinson – DEQ Materials Management Program


Fred Collins - DEQ Solid Waste Section

Mike Eder - DEQ Solid Waste Section

Dusti Johnson - DEQ Materials Management Program

Emily Ewart – DEQ Waste and Underground Tank Management Bureau

Stephanie Beckert – Great West Engineering

Brian Hohn – Jefferson County Solid Waste


Brady Christensen - DEQ Materials Management Program

Shawn Plakke – Republic Services

Emily Almberg – Montana Fish Wildlife & Parks

Ed Thamke – DEQ Waste and Underground Tank Management Bureau
 Meeting called to order at 1:34 p.m. – Rick Thompson
· Introductions- Everyone present introduced themselves.
· Review to approve January 9, 2020, minutes – Rick Thompson
· Mark Nelson moved to approve the minutes and Barb Butler seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.
· Election of Chairperson – Rick Thompson
· Chairperson
· Represent Class III Landfills and MACO
· Discussion regarding whom would be viable candidates for both chairperson and to be the representative for Class III Landfills and MACO. John Collins and Brian Hohn were both discussed and neither had any issues with serving as the Chair.  
· Mark Nelson moved to elect John Collins as Chairperson and Jim Simon seconded and the motion was approved. John accepted the position and will take over at the next meeting.
· Mark Nelson moved to appoint Brian Hohn as the representative for Class III Landfills and Liaison for MACO. This was also seconded by Jim Simon. Motion was approved and Brian will join the committee at the next meeting.
· Solid Waste Section updates
· Staff assignments and hiring update– Rick Thompson

· Hiring update

· The hiring of the last remaining Solid Waste Section Environmental Science Specialist was delayed until later this year as there are other vacancies within the bureau that are a higher priority for filling. This is subject to change as needed.
· Solid waste training update – Fred Collings
· Remote trainings
· March 17, 2020, Litter Management Webinar
· 21 attendees

· Done by Neal Bolton
· May 15, 2020, Stormwater Management Training
· Scott Olsen with Altitude Training Associates and Dan Freeland with DEQ’s Water Quality Bureau.
· 29 attendees were in and out for most of the day
· Moving forward our training will be done remotely for the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic.

· Send any specific topics\training ideas to Fred who will publish online a list of the selected courses for the remainder of the training cycle. 
· Fred will also be sending out a training needs survey soon. 
· Licensing – Andrea Staley
· 156 Solid Waste renewal licenses sent out in June

· 154 pumper renewal licenses issued by April 1, 2020
· Four new pumper licenses issued in the last month

· One new solid waste management system license application for a Class III waste tire facility is currently under review. 
· Inspections – Mike Eder & Fred Collins

· Rick stated that due to COVID-19, inspectors (staff) will be taking safety precautions such as wearing masks and not shaking hands. Fred presented the inspection schedule for week preceding the SWAC meeting. He explained that inspection trips will be day trips only and relatively close to headquarters. There will be no overnight right away and adjustment will be made as the summer progresses
· Fred will be inspecting five facilities in Jefferson and Powell Counties, and 
· Andy will be inspecting three or four facilities in Lewis & Clark County.
· Gerald Wagner asked about how we are handling possible contamination for COVID-19 infected household waste. Rick’s response was that we are following the CDC and OSHA guidelines for handling medical waste. Mark Nelson talked to the information and will send the link to Gerald. Rick spoke of sending the information that was sent to the State Disaster and Emergency Services (DES) COVID Joint Operations Task Force for dissemination to the public.

· John Collins stated that he is aware that DEQ is not required to do a 24-hour notification prior to conducting an inspection, but if 48-hour notice can be given it would be appreciated. 
· Materials Management Program – Brady Christensen

· The JV Program is currently dealing with:

·  One complaint at a licensed facility. This complaint includes local law enforcement and lawyers. 
· A previously licensed facility that had their license revoked due to noncompliance and now is now working with the department to return to compliance.
· Two facility expansions in Missoula

· A change of ownership for a facility in the southeastern part of the state.
· Working with the National Motor Vehicle Titling Information System (NMVTIS). The NMVTIS requires reporting on the cars that we collect on the state Motor Vehicle Recycling and Disposal (MVRD) program. The new reporting requirements should not cause any changes in the state MVRD program. If any change occurs, it most likely be the counties being required to report monthly instead of quarterly, which is the current practice.
· Recycling – E-waste collection event in Miles City with a new recycler, Green Technologies. Dusti is also working on an EPA grant for a community food waste composting program. 
· Enforcement  
· Summary by program for the last six months is as follows:

· Asbestos complaints – 16

· Junk Vehicle – 8

· Septic Pumpers – 1

· Solid Waste – 17

· Specific licensed facilities with complaints
· Scenic City Enterprises (S-937)

· Dirt Rich Compost (#573)
· Carnahans Towing (MVWF #0255)

· Honey Enterprises (MVWF #0254)

· First Class Midstate Auto (MVWF #0299)

· Not Licensed by DEQ
· Montana City Container Site
· Rules update – Emily Ewart

· DEQ filed a supplemental notice for TENORM rules on January 21, 2020.

· EQC made an informal objection to the rules, putting DEQ’s rulemaking on hold. At the following May meeting the committee withdrew their objection by a vote of 13–2. 

· On June 26th, the adoption notice for TENORM rules was published with the rules being effective June 27, 2020.

· The asbestos fee rules adoption notice was also published on June 26th as well. 

· DEQ was going to initiate rulemaking for septic pumpers based upon a Legislative Audit finding. The audit finding was made that DEQ's existing septic pumper rules do not contain rules related to monitoring frequencies for the land application of domestic septage and for the placement of domestic septage on an active sewage sludge unit. 

· DEQ reviewed the finding and found it to be not valid because DEQ’s existing rules contain the information required. DEQ provided justification to the auditors and did not need to initiate rulemaking. 

· Question from John Collins regarding increasing the licensing fees for Septic Tank Pumpers. A status update on those fee rules was given by Rick and Ed.

· The authorization to change septic pumper fees are set in statute and would have to go through the Legislature and the decision has been made to postpone any possible legislative for fee rules changes until the 2023 legislative session. 

·  Septic Pumper Land Application Monitoring 

· Sampling will be conducted at approved septic land application sites to;

· Verify that approved septage land application rate is being adhered to by the pumpers. 

· Nitrification in the soil.

· SWAC Membership – At Large Citizen Member
· Rick asked the committee their thoughts on the pros and cons of having an at large citizen participate on the committee?
· Mark Nelson stated he was all for citizen participation, but the public has no idea what goes on with their garbage and he did see there would be anything positive from someone (citizen) who has no knowledge of what we do daily.
· Barb Butler agreed with what Mark stated.

· Rick asked Jim Simon his thoughts and Jim stated that there might be some benefit but also said he would have some concern if they didn’t have the right person. This however could be the opportunity for reaching out to the public more.
· John Collins agreed with what Mark, Barb, and Jim. 
· Brian Hohn states that the public gets their chance at the rule making process and doesn’t think that bringing the public in at this level could muddy the waters. He also has the same view regarding consultants being on the committee. Consultants could use the committee to drum up business.
· Dusti Johnson asked about having a Recycling member being on the committee. The committee discussed this question and tabled further discussion for the next meeting. 

· Ed Thamke reminded the group of why the committee was developed and that he believes everyone is on the same page regarding the public involvement. He also said that if they feel they need to involve more representation on the committee they need to review the charter and bylaws to see what they can do. Mark agreed.
· Ed asked Mary to disseminate the link to the Charter and Bylaws. Mark suggested making it an agenda item for next time. 
· Chronic Wasting Disease Carcass Disposal – Emily Almberg, MT FWP Representative
· Emily gave a brief background on FWP planning process for the upcoming hunting season and the impacts of Chronic Wasting disease on carcass disposal.  
· Emily stated that Class II or MSW landfills or transfer station\container that final dispose in Class II landfills, are the best locations for the proper disposal of the head and the spinal column of infected animals. 
· Anticipating of more of a demand for disposal sites, the possibility of identifying current transfer stations that would allow carcass or placing additional roll-offs in strategic places was discussed. Emily inquired of those present if it would be best for FWP to contact the local facilities if there is the need for additional roll-off containers. Rick also mentioned that DEQ is also working on the GIS map that would identify where the Class II landfills are located. 
· Emily asked if it would there be a problem disposing of a carcass if a vehicle from one county needed to dispose of a carcass in a different county. Mark Nelson stated that most solid waste facilities receive roadkill carcasses which originate outside the county.  For example, all the roadkill from Lake County eventually end up in the Missoula Landfill. 
· Other issues discussed include, security at transfer station\container sites, and whether hunters disposing of animals would be assessed a fee at the disposal facilities. 
· It was decided that FWP should contact the Montana Association Counties (MACO) to facilitate a consistent outreach to the counties on the issues discussed and the need for local jurisdictions to assist in the proper management Chronic Wasting disease impacted animals. FWP wants to be able to offset some of the fees that could be imposed and will need to figure out alternative funding as they don’t want people to just dispose of the carcass in the ditch. 
· It was decided to revisit this agenda item at the next SWAC meeting in October 2020. 
· EPA Air rules update – Liz Ulrich

· No Air Quality representatives were present at the meeting

· Keep on the agenda for next meeting.
· Asbestos handling education – John Benoit
· Rick introduced Denise Brunett as the new Supervisor for the Hazardous Materials Section.

· John stated that they are allowing folks to do their refresher trainings online for another 90 days.

· Mark asked if the JV folks are planning on using some of their JV money to take apart junk mobile homes. Mark reminded them that they will need to ensure there is no asbestos. What kind of training is available for the JV folks and his own staff to be trained on the asbestos awareness? Most of the training providers on the Asbestos Control Program webpage do asbestos awareness training. 
· Hemp and Cannabis Used in Composting and Green Team update – Dianna Robinson
· Nothing to report from the Green Team. 
· Dianna shared that she is currently attempting to contact all the states that have legalized the production and sale of marijuana and cannabis in their state. Most of the states have followed Colorado’s rules. DPHHS rules states, “All parts of the plant have to be rendered unrecognizable and has to be mixed 50/50 with another type of waste.” Most operations aren’t composting period. It is hard to compost onsite. This will be a developing area and has been slow going due to COVID-19.
· Barb is retiring on October 2, 2020, nominated Vester Wilson, City of Billings Solid Waste Superintendent to replace her on the committee representing Major Public Class II landfills. Mark Nelson seconded the nomination. 
· Call for agenda items – Rick Thompson
· Chronic Wasting Disease Carcass Disposal

· EPA Air rules update

· The next meeting will be October 1, 2020, from 1:30-3 Virtually via ZOOM.
· The meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.


